
 

 
Council Meeting Minutes 

March 21, 2023 
 
 
 

The Ben Avon Borough Council met in a regular session on Tuesday, March 21, 2023, virtually 
and at 7101 Church Avenue for the purpose of transacting General Business. President Richard 
Wagner presided and opened the meeting at 7:00 PM with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 
ROLL CALL 
Present: President Richard Wagner, Vice President Jennifer Bett, Russell Kuehner, Ken Opipery, 
Kara Roggenkamp, Jim Thornton, Tavia Washington 
 
 
Others Present: Solicitor Weston Pesillo, Ohio Township Police Chief Hanny, Borough 
Secretary Terrie Patsch 
 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION – there was no public participation. 
 
 
BOROUGH REPORTS 
Mayor’s Report – there was no report. 
 
 
Ohio Township Police- see attachment A 
Chief Hanny reported a slow month in Ben Avon with 36 calls, most of which were traffic 
violations, fender-benders, and alarm responses. 
 
 
Emsworth VFC – see attachment B 
 
 
Solicitor’s Report 
Atty. Pesillo stated that the funds from the Capital Expense account for the Fire Department were 
withdrawn and returned to the Borough. He suggested that a check for the agreed upon amount 



 

be issued to the Ben Avon Fire Company and forwarded to Atty. Houser (BA VFC) to be held 
until the Bellevue/Ben Avon VFC merger is complete. The petition has been filed and will be 
presented on March 31. Mr. Kuehner questioned the solicitor’s suggestion of paying the funds to 
Ben Avon VFC, when the agreement voted on by council states the money should be forwarded 
to the settled entity. After some discussion by Council members, Mr. Pesillo stated he would 
notify Atty. Houser that the check would be issued following the final decision on the merger 
which should be after April 2. 
 
Atty. Pesillo stated that an executive session will be needed tonight to discuss a contract. 
 
 
Joint Planning Commission (JPC) – no report given. 
 
 
MINUTES 
Council Meeting February 21, 2023 

MOTION: Mr. Thornton; SECOND: Ms. Washington; MOTION CARRIED by 
unanimous voice vote to approve the minutes as presented of February 21, 2023. 
 

 
FINANCIAL REPORTS 
Revenue & Expenditure Reports 
 
2022 Final Report 
Mr. Opipery presented the final expenditure and revenue report for 2022. Many events of 2022 
will not be billed until January and February and must be accounted for in the correct year. Once 
these have been processed, a final analysis can be done to compare revenue and expenses in the 
budget. Mr. Opipery shared that a net surplus in the budget of $449,178, which will enable a 
large transfer from the General Fund to the Capital Reserve Fund for scheduled upcoming 
expenses. 

 
MOTION: Mr. Opipery; SECOND: Mr. Thornton; MOTION CARRIED by voice vote 
to approve the final Revenue & Expenditure Report for 2022.  
 

January 2023 Revenue & Expenditures 
 

MOTION: Mr. Opipery; SECOND: Mr. Kuehner; MOTION CARRIED by unanimous 
voice vote to approve the Revenue & Expenditure Report for January 2023. 
 

Mr. Opipery then reviewed several reports outlining the cash flow worksheet (see attachment C) 
showing the funds in the General Account to be moved to the Capital Reserve account for 
upcoming expenses. He also presented the capital expenditure plan for the Borough. 
 



 

MOTION: Mr. Opipery; SECOND: Mr. Thornton; MOTION CARRIED by voice vote 
to approve moving $420,000 from the General Fund to the Capital Reserve Fund for 
those planned expenses. 

 
 
February 2023 Revenue & Expenditures 
 

MOTION: Mr. Opipery; SECOND: Ms. Washington; MOTION CARRIED by voice 
vote to approve the Revenue & Expenditure Report for February 2023. 
 
 

Accounts Payable 
 

MOTION: Mr. Opipery; SECOND: Mr. Thornton; MOTION CARRIED by 
unanimous voice vote to approve the accounts payable report for Ben Avon Borough 
authorizing payments for February 2023, in the amount of $60,585.89. 
 
 

COMMITTEE REPORTS 
Administration Committee 
Ms. Bett stated the Administration Committee plans to meet on the 29th of the month. 
 
 
Public Affairs/Communications 
Ms. Bett reported the contract for the new website was forwarded to the solicitor for review and 
the Committee should have the information to the Council in the coming weeks.  
 
Ms. Bett reminded members to be cautious of a recent spam emails and it is important to 
remember to not click on any links in emails that look suspicious.  
 
 
Public Safety – see attachment D. 
Park and Laurel Avenue Properties 
Mr. Wagner reported that the Committee has been working with Harshman on three problem 
properties in the Borough. He would like to see a summary of details on what options remain to 
address these problems. 
 
Ben Avon VFC Fund Distribution 
Mr. Wagner reported he met with Gary Buckman from the BA VFC to withdraw the balance in 
the Capital Expenditure account. The funds are now with the Borough until the final decision on 
VFC’s merger with the Bellevue Fire Company. Once complete, the agreed upon amount of 30% 
of the funds will be forwarded to the merged unit. 
 



 

 
Public Works 
Mr. Opipery reviewed the ongoing consent agreement process and the resolutions, samples of 
which were provided by ALCOSAN, and presented them to the Council for their review and 
vote. 
 
Resolution 2023-03 

MOTION: Mr. Opipery; SECOND: Mr. Kuehner; MOTION CARRIED by voice vote 
to approve authorizing the execution of the transfer agreement and related documents on 
line O-16.  
 

Resolution 2023-04 
MOTION: Mr. Opipery; SECOND: Mr. Thornton; MOTION CARRIED by voice vote 
to approve authorizing the execution of the transfer agreement and related documents on 
line O-16Z.  
 

Resolution 2023-05 
MOTION: Mr. Thornton; SECOND: Ms. Washington; MOTION CARRIED by voice 
vote to approve authorizing the execution of the transfer agreement and related 
documents on line O-18.  
 

Mr. Opipery also stated that recent sewer line problems have been repaired, and the road will be 
ready for paving. Mele will be on the paving project in the coming months, and once the project 
is scheduled, letters will be sent to the residents with specific dates and details. 
 

 
QV Council of Governments - see attachment E. 
Ms. Washington reported that the Route 65 Committee voted to agree to pay Michael Baker 
International to produce a master plan and they will be sending out an intergovernmental 
agreement to all municipalities to get started. The goal was to have a small project approved to 
get started.  
 
She also shared that PennDOT and Southwest PA are seeking input for its 2025 12-year 
transportation update plan. Interested parties are encouraged to share their transportation 
priorities, including specific infrastructure improvements for our area. This may be completed 
digitally, and Ms. Washington will forward the link for the survey. 
 
In addition, a discussion was held during the delegates meeting of forming a committee to 
address what can be done to ensure the safety of so many of the municipalities that lie along the 
railroad. 
 
 
Sustainability  



 

 
Ms. Roggenkamp reported on Connect following up on their Climate Action Plan and had 
several programs that would start in 2023. One of these programs is Get Solar Communities by 
PA Solar Center and is an extension of a program running for several years which connects folks 
with providers and quotes. This program will get underway with a webinar on April 11, and Ms. 
Roggenkamp reports that she signed up to represent the Borough for informational purposes for 
the Borough Hall and new building. She states there is no commitment involved, and as the new 
building and Borough Hall have new roofs, they are good candidates. If the Borough would like 
to move forward, she anticipates the Borough will need to provide utility bills to give an 
understanding of usage vs. savings. Ms. Roggenkamp will update the Council as more 
information is available. 
 
 
Special Projects 
Centennial Building Project 
Mr. Wagner reported that there has been a flurry of grants being awarded, and the Borough 
received two separate grants to facilitate the planned elevator project. These two new grants will 
not be administered by COG (Councils of Governments), and there are no matching funds 
required. He stated the project may be underway next year. 
 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
Avon Club Request 
Mr. Wagner reported the Avon Club asked the Council to consider moving the location of the 
Fall Festival this fall over one block to span from Forest to Hilands Avenues. There were no 
objections to this request. 
 
  
OLD BUSINESS – there was no old business to discuss. 
 
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 

MOTION: Mr. Thornton; SECOND: Ms. Bett; MOTION CARRIED to adjourn to 
Executive Session to discuss a contract at 8:18 p.m. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Opipery; SECOND: Mr. Thornton; MOTION CARRIED to return 
from Executive Session to the voting session at 8:52 p.m. 
 

 
OTHER BUSINESS – there was no other business to discuss. 
 
 
 



 

 
ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION: Ms. Bett; SECOND: Mr. Kuehner; MOTION CARRIED by unanimous 
voice vote to adjourn the meeting at 8:52 p.m. 

 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
 
 
Terrie Patsch 
Borough Secretary 
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ATTACHMENT E 


